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Hi members. 

 

Just reminding you of a few important dates to put in your calendar. The 

Concourse de E’legance is on Saturday 9th August, a discussion still needs to 

be had regarding where, when and who. Emails will be sent out once those 

decisions have been made. Most likely in the minutes of the meeting for July. 

The AGM is on Thursday 21st of August at the Sawtell RSL, come along for 

a meal prior, but there will be light finger foods at the midway point of the 

night. Don’t forget to get your nominees in via email to the Secretary or 

mention it in the July General Meeting.   

Membership renewal, did you pay it? It expired on the 30th of June. That 

means you cannot ride your motorcycle, regardless of when your motorcycle 

registration expires.  Think of your club membership as a licence to ride/drive 

conditional vehicles, if your membership has expired you do not have a licence. 

The events calendar is loaded with Rallies. The First Lockyer Valley Area 

Rally,  for motorcycles 30 years or older is being held at The Laidley 

Showgrounds  on the 1st to the 3rd of August.  It looks like Ward Meldrum is 

the go-to man for this one, some of you would be aware he is also a member 

of our club, it would be good to make it a memorable 1st year by attending.  

 

That’s it for me; This will be my last 

magazine as the Editor but I am hoping to 

continue on with Facebook. 

I will catch you on a ride. 

Arrivederci,  

Lara.    AKA Bonnie. 

        

 editor.coffs.motorycle.restorers@gmail.com 

mailto:editor.coffs.motorycle.restorers@gmail.com


CLUB INFORMATION 
CLUB MEETINGS 
To be held at the Sawtell RSL. 7.00pm on the third Thursday of every month.  
Join in for a meal at the Bistro before the meeting. 
CLUB REGALIA (In both men’s and women’s cuts) 
Hoodies $38     Black with Zippered front, need to pre-order 
Sloppy Joes   $35     Available in L, 2XL and 4XL sizes 
T-Shirts    $25     In red or black No XL in black  
Polo Shirts $34     New and old stock in a variety of designs and sizes.  
Base-ball Caps  $10  
Number Plate Attachments $6.  ‘Coffs Harbour’  
Ring Una Carpenter or Mick on 0438564632 for your orders or go to a fitting at any club 
meeting at the Sawtell RSL Club. All items returnable if they don’t fit! 

WEBSITE Coffs Harbour and District Motorcycle Restores Club. 
http://coffsharbourmotorcyclerestorers.com/ 

FACEBOOK Coffs Harbour & District Motorcycle Restorers Club 
MAGAZINE Advertisements, Ride Calendar and Stories for the Magazine.  
If members want advertisements or have stories to send in, especially ones with 
photos, please get them to the editor, editor.coffs.motorcycle.restorers@gmail.com at 
least a fortnight before the end of the month when a magazine is due.  Any offers of 
morning teas or suggestions for the “Ride Calendar” need to be in early.  
CLUB RIDES See the ride Calendar in the Magazine for upcoming rides, Rally’s & Events.  
LOGBOOK You must always carry your Logbook and Membership Card when riding/driving 
your club bike/car. 
Your logbook does not need to be filled out when you are going on a club calendar ride. But 
you need to follow that route listed on the ride calendar leaving from your home address and 
returning in the direction of your home address and make sure your bike has been registered 
for the day by one of our Captains. 
When to fill in your Logbook.  You must record return journeys that are not part of club-

organised events and each day of maintenance and personal use in the logbook.  

CLUB RALLY Our Club Rally is held Annually in late May.   

 

 

Membership renewal.  

The end of the club’s financial year is 30th June. Your membership expired on that date.  
This means you cannot ride a conditionally registered bike after the 30th of  June unless 
you have paid your membership subscription. 
As far as the RMS is concerned, if the owner of 
the vehicle is not financial with his club, then 
the bike  is unregistered, irrespective of when 
the bike’s registration runs out. 
 
 

http://coffsharbourmotorcyclerestorers.com/
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The Annual General Meeting  

21st August 2025 

Sawtell RSL Club 7.00 PM 
 

 

All positions will be declared vacant. 

 

Nominees should be at the AGM as the nominee must be present to 

accept the nomination! 

 

The nominee also requires a seconder for them to stand for election. 

 

Remember you can nominate yourself if you want to have a go. 

 

Any changes that you would like to make as to how the Club is run 

can only be made at an AGM. 

To make changes you need to put forward your ideas as a motion, if 

possible, these motions should be emailed to the Secretary so that 

they can be printed out for the AGM.  

Alternately you can give “Notice of Motion” by raising the issue at 

the July meeting, so that it is included in the minutes and can be 

referred to at the AGM.  



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

     “CONCOURSE D’ELEGANCE” 
    SATURDAY 9TH AUGUST 

2025 
     DISPLAY AND JUDGING  
     LIGHT REFRESHMENTS 

 
 



MEMBERS SECTION 
  

Members are required to attend at least three events during a membership year and can be 
by way of attending a Club meeting, ride days, the rally, Club Christmas party or 
Membership BBQ Day. 
Members are required to abide by the Club’s Constitution,  refer to the Club website. 

  
The Club will hold an annual BBQ at a venue for members to attend from 10.00am to 
2.00pm on a Sunday in June. This is a casual get together to have a chat and pay your 
membership for the following year prior to the due date of 1 July. 

  
Our members try to attend our meetings on a regular basis, and it is hoped that you will be 
able to do so as well to maximise your enjoyment and fun as being a member of our Club. 
Your involvement and contribution are essential for the Club’s continued success. 

  
Memberships are due on the 1st of July of each year 
Payments can be made by direct deposit: 
Coffs Harbour & District Motorcycle Restorers Club Inc 
BCU – BSB: 533000  ACC: 32810918 
  
PLEASE USE YOUR MEMBERSHIP NUMBER AS PAYMENT REFERENCE 
  

If paying in cash, please put the correct money in an envelope with your name and 
membership number on the front of the envelope. Hand deliver to the Treasurer. 

  
PLEASE DO NOT POST CASH! 

  
If membership payments are not received by the 30th September of each year, you will 
need to complete a new member application and begin the process from the start which 
also attracts a Club Application fee of $20.00 in additional to your annual membership of 
$50.00.  

  
If you are unsure if you are a financial member, please contact the Membership Officer. 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 



Out & About 

 

 
 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 



2025 
Rally 
Write-up 
Peter Watson handing over 
the keys of the Himalayan 
to the winner of the rally 
raffle bike, Keith Phillips. 
With over $6000 worth of 
tickets being sold, the 
proceeds after expenses 
would be donated to local 
charities.  
 

Unfortunately, the weather proved to be too unpredictable, with several weeks of wet 
weather prior to the Rally. 
Floods had damaged roads, 
there were pot holes that 
you would lose your car in 
let alone a motorcycle and 
many landslides that had 
made it unsafe for the club 
to go ahead with the annual 
event. 
Of course, on the date of the 
rally the sun finally came 
out. With still a handful of entrants showing up at their accommodation at the Sawtell 
Caravan Park,  Nick felt it would be fitting to still go for as many rides as possible.  
Those few entrants and club members would gather at the Sawtell Caravan Park each day 

and attempt to 
ride the rally 
route, the detours,  
due to road 
closures made the 
rides interesting. 
At least the 
planning for next 
year’s rally is 
sorted. 



Membership 
BBQ. 
SUNDAY 29TH 
June. 
What a Brilliant day for a 
ride. After my short pushy 
ride to the jetty, when I 
returned home, I jumped 
on my motorbike to go out 
and pay. 

 
A large variety of club bikes rolled into 
the Bongil Bongil National Park for our 
Annual Membership BBQ Day.  
This is an easy way to pay for your 
membership, which is due 30th June, and 

catch up with those you don’t see 
often.  The snags were cooked to 
perfection; the Billy was boiling 
and all due to the complements of 
the club. 
                                                                                    

This day is proving to be a popular 
yearly event in our calendar. If 
you missed it, there is always next 
year!  
 



 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



The Market Place 
Motorcycle lifter 
modified with 
additional 
casters and 
ramp.  

$400. 

Garry O'Dell 
0412439589 

 

For Sale. 1981 Honda 500 CX Custom for sale  $4000.  

 Rob Major.  

 
Yamaha SRX600 1985  

Café Racer (The Throbbotron) 
85,000 km  $5,500 
1JK engine 
It has been substantially re-built. 
Kick-start only (auto decompression system) 
To arrange for an inspection and test ride, call 
or text Geoff Borschmann on 0412 777 806.  
 

 

 1972 CB360F for sale, it is an older restoration, 

not concourse.  It has had a major recondition and is 
fully operational.  Owner has original purchase 
receipt, owner’s manual, toolkit, workshop manual 
and the factory parts list.  Price is $12,500.   

If anyone is interested, please contact 

 Matt 0407 992 040.   

-- 

 



 

                     

 

 

Norton model no.50 1963 350cc single. Needs little work to finish restoration.   

$12.500  Shane Barns 0401 769 314 

 

 

Triumph 1951 Tiger. 

Privateer race kit. Was on club registration, good condition $14.500 

Shane Barns 

 0401 769 314 

 

 



Triumph 1959 

Thunderbird. Old 

restoration. Motor fully 

rebuilt. On club 

registration. Good 

condition. $15.000 

Shane Barns  

0401 769 314 

 

Triumph 1946 Tiger. 

Old restoration. Was on 

club registration. Good 

condition. $14.000   

Shane Barns   

0401 769 314 

 

 

 

 

 

Old Mac Velo TT Race 

Bike. Raced in NSW early 

1960’s. Has race history. 

$6.500 

Shane Barns  

0401 769 314 

 
                                                          

 
Email any advertisements to 

editor.coffs.motorcycle.restorers@gmail.com 
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Ride Calendar July 2025 
Bonville : Opposite Service Station. Shell on Ocean Parade, Park Beach. All rides are directly to the meeting 

point. Club bikes do not need a log book entry when following the ride calendar, return via same route or in the 
direction of home, detours will need a log book entry. The Log book, certificate of approval operations and 

your club Registration Card must be always carried on the vehicle regardless of whether they are being used.  
Tuesday 1st  Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9am. 

Alternative meet at Shell 9am to go to Coramba Store via 
Eastbank Rd and Bucca Rd. 

Wednesday 2nd   Meet at Shell Servo 9am for ride to Ulong via Coramba Rd, 
Orara Way and East Dorrigo Way. 

Sunday 6th  Meet at Bonville 9am for ride to South West Rocks via 
Bowraville, Macksville Scott’s Head Rd, Grassy Head Rd, 
Scott’s Head rd, Macleay Valley Way and Plummers Lane. 
Short ride Macksville and coffee stop, Elk on 38. 

Tuesday 8th  Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9am. 
Alternative meet at Shell servo 9am for ride to Sandy Beach 
via Solitary Island Way. 

Wednesday 9th  Meet at Bonville 9am for ride to the Boatshed Café via the 
“Old Pacific Hwy”. 

Friday 11th  Meet at Shell 11am for a ride to Copmanhurst, route riders’ 
choice. 

Sunday 13th  Meet at Shell servo 9am for ride to Ulmarra via Coramba rd, 
Orara Way, Parker rd, Old Pacific Hwy, Lawrence rd and ferry, 
through Brushgrove and onto Old Pacific Hwy to Ulmarra. 

Tuesday 15th  Meet at Shell servo 9am for a  ride to Woolgoolga Bluebottles 
Café.  
Alternative Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9.00am. 

Wednesday 16th   Meet at Shell 9am for ride to Sandy Beach via Bruxner park, 
Bucca rd and Solitary Island Way. 

Thursday 17th  General Meeting 7.00pm Sawtell RSL, join in for a meal prior 
to the meeting. 

Sunday 20th  Meet at Bonville 9am for a ride to Dorrigo via Old Pacific Hwy 
and Waterfall Way. 

Friday 18th 
Saturday 19th 
Sunday 20th  

Tamworth and District Antique Motor Club Inc.  
Motorcycle Rally. 

Tuesday 22nd  Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9.00am onwards. 
Alternative  Meet at Shell 9am for a ride to Glenreagh Bakery 
via Bucca Rd and Orara Way. 



Wednesday 23rd   Meet at Bonville 9am for ride to Bowraville via Old Pacific 
Hwy, Wirrimbi Rd and Rodeo Drive, return via Wilson rd, 
Macksville and Old Pacific Hwy. 

Friday 25th  Meet at Urunga bus stop 11am for a ride to Stuart’s Point, 
route riders’ choice. 

Sunday 27th  Meet at Shell 9am for a ride to Red Rock via Coramba rd, 
Orara Way, Kungala rd, M1, Solitary Island rd and Red Rock 
Rd. 

Tuesday 29th  Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9am. 
Alternative meet at Shell 9am for ride to Coramba Bakery via 
Coramba rd. 

Wednesday 30th  Meet at Shell 9am for a ride to Mullaway store via Solitary 
Island Way. 

 

 

 

Ride Calendar August 2025 
Bonville : Opposite Service Station. Shell on Ocean Parade, Park Beach. All rides are 

directly to the meeting point. Club bikes do not need a log book entry when following the 
ride calendar, return via same route or in the direction of home, detours will need a log 
book entry. The Log book, certificate of approval operations and your club Registration 
Card must be always carried on the vehicle regardless of whether they are being used. 

Friday 1st  
Saturday 2nd  
Sunday 3rd  

The 1st Lockyer Valley Area Rally,  for motorcycles, 30 years 
or older,  at The Laidley Showgrounds  
 

Sunday 3rd  Meet at Bonville 9am for a ride to Macksville via Scott’s 
Head. Old pacific Hwy, Scott’s Head Rd back to Macksville 
Star Hotel for lunch. Short ride Scott’s Head.  

Tuesday 5th   Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9.00am onwards 
Alternative meeting at Shell 9.00am for a ride to Sandy 
Beach via Solitary Island Way 

Wednesday 6th  Meet at Bonville 9am for a ride to Valla Providores via Old 
Pacific Hwy and Valla Rd. 

Friday 8th  Meet at Urunga bus stop 11am for a ride to Taylor’s Arms, 
route riders’ choice. 

Saturday 9th  “Concourse d’Elegance”  



Friday 8th , 
Saturday 9th 
Sunday 10th  

Triumph, “Aussie Triples Rally”. 

Sunday 10th  Meet at Shell 9.00am for a ride to Coutts Crossing via 
Coramba rd, Orara Way and Armidale rd. 

Tuesday 12th  Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9.00am onwards. 
Alternative meet at Shell 9am for a ride to Woolgoolga Surf 
Life Saving Club. 

Wednesday 13th  Meet at Shell 9am for ride to Sandy Beach via Bruxner park 
rd and Solitary Island Way. 

Sunday 17th  Meet at Bonville 9am for ride to Taylor’s Arms via Old Pacific 
Hwy, Taylor’s Arms rd and Boat Harbour Rd. 

Friday 15th  
Saturday 16th  
Sunday 17th  

Clarence Valley Historic and Enthusiasts MCC Annual Rally 
Grafton Showgrounds 

Tuesday 19th  Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9am onwards. 
Alternative Meet at Shell 9.00am for a ride to Glenreagh 
Bakery via Bucca Rd and Orara Way. 

Wednesday 20th  Meet at Bonville 9am for ride to Macksville via Old Pacific 
Hwy to Nambucca Heads onto Bowraville via Old Coast Rd, 
Wirrimbi Rd and Rodeo Drive. Onto Macksville via Wilson 
Rd. 

Thursday 21st  7.00 pm Annual General Meeting and the General Meeting 
at the Sawtell RSL, join in for a meal prior to the meeting. 

Friday 22nd  Meet at Shell for ride to Lawrence, route riders’ choice. 
Sunday 24th  Meet at Shell 9am for a ride to Maclean via Coramba rd, 

Orara Way, Parker rd. Big River Way, Brushgrove, Lawrence 
and on to Maclean. 

Tuesday 26th   Mylestom Store @ North Beach from 9.00am onwards. 
Alternative Meet at Shell 9am for ride to Coramba Bakery 
via East Bank Rd 

Wednesday 27th   Meet at Shell 9.00am for a ride to Woolgoolga Blue Bottles 
via Solitary Island Way. 

Sunday 31st  Meet at Bonville 9am for ride to Stuart’s Point via Old Pacific 
Hwy, Scott’s Head rd, Grassy Head rd to Café or Bowling 
Club. 



   

 

 

Up and Coming Events 2025      
• 14th  June  Maleny Swap. 

• 6th – 7th July. Coffs Swap Meet. 

• 18th – 20th July. Tamworth and District Antique Motor Club Inc.  
Motorcycle Rally. (See Entry form below)                                                                                          

• 27th July. Nabiac Swap Meet. 

• 1st – 3rd August . The First Lockyer Valley Area Rally,  for motorcycles, 
30 years or older, at The Laidley Showgrounds. (See Flier) 

• 8th – 10th  August. Triumph, “Aussie Triples Rally”.  

• 9th August Concourse de’ Elegance. 

• 15th– 17th August. Clarence Valley Historic and Enthusiasts MCC 

Annual Rally Grafton Showgrounds. (See flier) 

• 21st August. Annual General Meeting, Sawtell RSL Club. 7.00pm. 

•  5th –   7th September. 
Northern Rivers Classic Motorcycle Club Inc Annual Rally.  

Based at Evans Head Caravan Park.  

• 4th –  5th October . Wauchope Yesteryear Truck & Machinery Show 

• 3rd –  6th  October Parkes Annual Rally. 

• 11th – 12th October. Wagga Classic Motorcycle Club Rally. 

• 31st Oct – 8th November. Vintage Motorcycle Club, V.M.C.C. 70th 

Anniversary Rally. Based in Bathurst. 

• 31st Oct – 2nd November. Hat Head Rally. Natureland Classic Motorcycle 

Club. 

• Dorrigo Show 21st – 22nd November. 

   
 

 



 

 

Minutes of Meeting 15 May 2025 
   

Meeting Opened:  7:11 pm  

   

Visitors:  Matthew Thiu; Brad Innes; Rob Innes; Doug Platts; Tom Koppman; Chelsea 

Turner   

  

Apologies:  Mark Herfoss; Gavin Gill, Mick & Una Carpenter, Bryan Short, Carmen 

Bramich; Lyle Denson, Jenni Balenzano; Graeme Wright  

   

Previous Minutes:    

Minutes of meeting held on 17th April 2025, have been distributed.    

Moved:    Shane Barns     Seconded:     Ian Corner       

    

Accounts for Payments:    

Treasurers report has been provided to Club members.    

Income from:  Memberships; Rally Entries; Raffle Tickets  

Moved:  Ian Corner       Seconded: Brendan Drum   

  

Expenses:    

Rally entries coming in and raffle ticket sales   

There has been $2000 from the club account will need to be transferred back to the 

rally account once ticket sales have been completed and the rally costs finalised.   

Treasurers Report:  As per Attached Report    

Moved:  Glenn O’Grady    – Seconded –    Ian Corner   

Correspondence In:    

Various Newsletters & Rally Entry Forms have been distributed by email, if you need a 

further copy please advise.   

Correspondence Out:   

Nil  

Captains Report:    

Rides have been going well and well attended considering the amount of rain we have 

had.  9 rode to Nambucca yesterday.  The Marshals, thank you to all the club 

members who have put their hand up to marshal for our rally, it is great to see the 

participation from members for our events.    

  

Membership - Eddie Oremek New member applications:   

No new members this week  



Matt Thio – travels for work, based in Coffs, has a shed full of old bikes, Z1300, two 

others to do up  

RE5 Suzuki, CB750 and a few others.  Matt has submitted his application   

Tom Koppman – has a 1991 DT175 Yamaha – would like to restore and put back on 

the ride   

Chelsea Turner– has a 1988 Honda Sparta 250 VT250 – only ridden a few times but 

looking forward to riding with the Club.   

Doug Platts – riding since 18yrs, has two Triumphs, Royal Enfield,   

  

Business Arising from Previous Minutes:      

Website – Che – the draft mainframe has been sent through for our comments and 

input.  This was shown to members at the meeting and we had some great feedback.  

Members have asked for a forum type private page where they can add comments, 

photos and have discussions about who is going on rides, where to meet etc.  This will 

be passed on to Che for their continued development.  Remembering the build is 

approximately 12 weeks, if there is something you would like to see, it needs to be 

built in now, not in six months time.   Of course, not all things are possible, but we will 

do our best to achieve the outcome members would like to see.    

The website will be laptop/tablet, desktop and mobile friendly with simple easy to use 

buttons to find the information needed.   

  

General Business:    

Rally  – The committee has made the decision to cancel the rally for this year.  The 

forecast is not looking great, and we have a duty of care to our participants to keep 

everyone as safe as possible.  Even if it is not raining next weekend, the roads are in a 

very poor condition which could cause damage to bikes or injury.    The raffle bike will 

still be drawn on Saturday 24th May 2025.  We have now booked the Mick Stanley 

Room as we do not have the numbers for the Club to cater to us in the Princess Room.    

We will still meet, have dinner and draw the ticket for the raffle bike and second prize.  

An email will be sent out to everyone who has entered the rally.  Sponsors will also be 

notified in relation to the rally cancellation.   

Vehicle Inspections – We think it is a grey area for our Club, even though RMS allow 

the registration of vehicles in our Club, we are uncertain if we are actually allowed to 

have them on our club register.  We will report back next meeting.  Please be aware, 

our inspectors are not issuing a pink slip, we are only issuing a “fit for purpose” 

declaration, there is nothing in our declaration to say the vehicle is roadworthy, 

examiners are signing a declaration, the registered applicant is responsible for the 

vehicle to ensure it complies with current rules and the vehicle is roadworthy.  It is 

worth noting, the use of the word “vehicle” from an RMS perspective relates to all 

modes of transport, ie, tractors, cars, trucks and motorcycles.    



Positions Vacant – Secretary & Website Administrator, Merchandise; Editor and 

President.  Although it is important to remember, that ALL positions are declared 

vacant at the AGM.  It is up to members to nominate members to take positions, 

please discuss this with anyone you wish to nominate prior to the AGM so it is not a 

surprise on the night to ensure the meeting goes smoothly.     

Secretary –  Trisha has been doing this role for the last four years, the constitution 

states a person can only hold the same committee position for a maximum of 3 years.  

This will be the last year and it is time for someone else to sit in as Secretary.    A Club 

Manual has been developed as a live document.  This can be updated by the Secretary 

for roles as new committee members have new ideas and the ever evolving way of 

managing a Club.  

Merchandise – Una is recovering from her leg injury and is unable to carry the stock 

around to functions and meetings to sell to members.  We need someone to take on 

the merchandise either temporarily or permanently, as Una and Mick both recover 

from a pretty hectic year.  Trisha currently has the merchandise, please feel free to 

reach out if this is something you would like to know more about.  We have a bit of 

stock on hand, let us know if you need a new jumper, hoodie or shirt.    

Editor – Lara has advised this will be her last year as editor.  Lara has been in this 

position for many years, and has done a great job.  The Editor’s laptop has been set 

up and has the template for the newsletter saved.  The Editor will be responsible for 

sending out the club magazine bi-monthly, gather articles and information for the 

newsletter, keep the distribution list up to date and ensure it is sent out on time.  The 

newsletter is also provided to the website administrator to be uploaded to the 

website.    

President – The President role has been in Nigel’s hands for the past few years, he has 

done a great job promoting the club in the community and chairing the meetings.  He 

has been supported by Vice President Peter Watson, who stands in for Nigel while he 

is away.    

Website Administrator – Wayne Adams has been in this role for well over 10 years, 

and the club appreciates all he does to keep it updated.  With the development 

continuing of the new website, Wayne has taken the opportunity to stand down and 

let someone else take over the role.    

  

Machine Examiners – It was asked whether our machine examiners need any type of 

qualification and whether we scrutinise examiners as to whether they are suitable 

candidates for the position.  All of the machine examiners in our Club have either 

mechanical background or extensive knowledge about motorcycles.  All positions for 

examiners are full.   

Sponsors – Discussion regarding sponsors and sponsorship at the meeting had input 

from members, in the past sponsors either donated a prize for our rally or paid an 

annual fee to advertise in our magazine.  It was mentioned that when you are 



supporting our sponsor businesses, please make sure you mention that you are from 

our club, our sponsors need to know they are being supported by our members which 

in return they will continue to support us.  It was also discussed that our membership 

cards and the card printer has the ability to print double sided.  If any of our sponsors 

wish to advertise on the back of the card, we would ask for a payment by that 

sponsor and also ask that they provide our members with a % discount when utilising 

their business on showing their card.  We could approach our local bike shops to see if 

there is any interest in this, however, not limited to just the bike shops.    

We will do up a sheet on what qualifies a sponsor, how we approach them, what our 

expectations are and how we support them with advertising in our magazine and 

possibly website.  Whether sponsors pay in kind by supporting the rally, or a cash 

payment, will be down to the individual business.   With the Rally this month now 

being cancelled, it is a good time for us to contact all sponsors and update them on 

the rally, as well as asking for their continued support for the next 12 months.  This 

will be finalised by the Club committee over the next few weeks.   

Rob Popplewell – has an invoice for reimbursement for club first aid kits  

Kempsey Swap Meet – has been cancelled.   

Club Sponsors – We will contact all sponsors for the rally and advise them the rally 

has been cancelled.  Should sponsors be paying an annual fee – or provide a sponsor 

prize for the rally.   The general consensus was for sponsors to either provide a 

product for the rally or a $100 fee   

Member Spotlight – Nil    

Bucket Draw – Drawn by Andrew McCarthy  Drew 7 of spades  – received $10  

Second draw – Drawn by Ian Corner – 3 Diamonds – received $10   

Third Draw – Drawn by Shane Barns  – 8 Spades – received $10  

Fourth Draw – Drawn by Mike Gosbell – Jack of spades – received $10   

Fifth Draw – Drawn by Shane Olney – Queen of Diamonds – received $10   

Sixth Draw – Drawn by Shane Barns – 10 Diamonds – received $10  

Seventh Draw – Drawn by Shane Barns – 10 spades – received $10   

Eighth Draw – Drawn by Mike Gosbell – 5 Clubs – received $10   

Ninth Draw – Drawn by John Waugh – DREW THE JOKER!!!!   CONGRATULATIONS!   

   

Meeting Closed: 8:20  

   

Next Meeting:  Thursday 19 June 2025   

  

 



 

 
Minutes of Meeting 19 June 2025 
   

Meeting Opened:  7:20 pm  

   

Visitors:    

  

Apologies:  Gavin Gill, Bryan Short, Carmen Bramich; Lyle Denson, Peter Watson, Nick 

Hiller, Jenni Balenzano; Robert Kamula   

   

Previous Minutes:    

Minutes of meeting held on 15 May 2025, have been distributed.    

Moved:    Shane Barns    Seconded:     Craig Melrose        

    

Accounts for Payments:    

Nil  

Expenses:    

Nil  

Treasurers Report:  As per Attached Report    

Glenn has provided a detailed report of money coming in from memberships, money 

refunded to rally entrants and what is left over for our charity donation.   

Moved:  Glenn O’Grady    – Seconded –    Ian Corner   

Correspondence In:    

Various Newsletters & Rally Entry Forms have been distributed by email, if you need a 

further copy please advise.   

Correspondence Out:   

Email to Che Diggens – Website build   

Captains Report:    

Rides well attended, rainy weather being replaced by cold weather.  Good numbers, 

Friday rides are also becoming popular.  The guy where riders meet at Bonville is not 

happy with our club meeting at the front of his place, we could gather at the Bonville 

Servo, there are a few groups that gather there, so this will be monitored.  Perhaps 

the old fruit stall may be used.  This will be looked into and Gary will let us know how 

this goes.  If anyone has another suggestion of a space to meet, please contact Gary.   

  

Membership - Eddie Oremek  

New member applications:   

New members tonight  



• John May – been waiting a while – starting riding young, got his licence at 70, 

Kawa 550, BMW 650, was hit by 3 kangaroos about 18 months ago.  He has been 

rehabilitating since getting a new shoulder reconstruction.  Will be keen to go to 

North Beach and catch up with members   

• Chelsea Turner – accepted   

• Doug Platts – accepted GP400 Honda, 2 x triumphs, has five bikes and is 

looking for another to build   

46 renewals straight online, 260 membership cards have been printed.  Remember if 

you do not have a current membership, your registration is not current as you must 

be a financial member of a club to be riding a bike on club registration.   

  

Business Arising from Previous Minutes:      

Website – Che – the draft mainframe has been sent through for our comments and 

input.  This was shown to members at the meeting and we had some great feedback.  

Members have asked for a forum type private page where they can add comments, 

photos and have discussions about who is going on rides, where to meet etc.  This will 

be passed on to Che for their continued development.  Remembering the build is 

approximately 12 weeks, if there is something you would like to see, it needs to be 

built in now, not in six months time.   Of course, not all things are possible, but we will 

do our best to achieve the outcome members would like to see.    

The website will be laptop/tablet, desktop and mobile friendly with simple easy to use 

buttons to find the information needed.   

Bike winner – Keith Phillips – Keith collected his bike from Pete Watson, he is over the 

moon with his win and we send our congratulations!    

  

General Business:    

Rally  – Most refunds have now been processed and the account reconciled.  We are 

still holding a bit of money which needs to be refunded.  We will call each entrant 

again to obtain account details to finalise this process.  From the raffle bike proceeds, 

we are donating a total of $4,000 divided between two charities.  Pete’s Place and 

Con Do Cancer Trust.  Both charities have been contacted and advised.    

Pete’s Place:   

The St Vincent de Paul Society has assisted in providing a drop in service for people 

experiencing, or at risk of homelessness.  It was established in 2018 with assistance 

from Coffs Harbour South Rotary, Coffs Harbour City Council through an 

infrastructure grant and a bequest from local Peter Grealy.  Originally, Pete’s Place 

provided access to basic needs and provisions such as laundry and shower facilities, 

food, clothing, blankets and tents as well as qualified staff to provide assessment, 

support, casework and referrals.   Homelessness has escalated in our area over the 

past few years, with an average of 70 people a day seeking assistance.    

CanDo Cancer Trust:   



CanDo is the only local charity that financially supports patients and families 

attending the Mid North Coast Cancer Institute.  They are a fully registered charity 

with tax deductible status and are audited each year.  Their funds are raised by 

charity events.   They have helped 1,802 local families and raised $855,000 for this 

support service.  CanDo assist those in need in the region by paying household bills or 

providing food or fuel cards.  In an effort to ensure funds remain in the local area and 

help those most in need in our community, the trust committee distribute money to 

patients affected by cancer.  The Catchment area for CanDo is any patient that 

attends the MNCCI at the Coffs Harbour Hospital.  They are a fully volunteer run 

organisation and do not have any administration fees.    

  

Positions Vacant –It is important to remember, that ALL positions are declared vacant 

at the AGM.  It is up to members to nominate members to take positions, please 

discuss this with anyone you wish to nominate prior to the AGM so it is not a surprise 

on the night to ensure the meeting goes smoothly.     

• Secretary –  Trisha has been doing this role for the last four years, the 

constitution states a person can only hold the same committee position for a 

maximum of 3 years.  This will be the last year and it is time for someone else to 

sit in as Secretary.    A Club Manual has been developed as a live document.  This 

can be updated by the Secretary for roles as new committee members have new 

ideas and the ever evolving way of managing a Club.  

• Merchandise – Una is recovering from her leg injury and is unable to carry the 

stock around to functions and meetings to sell to members.  We need someone 

to take on the merchandise either temporarily or permanently, as Una and Mick 

both recover from a pretty hectic year.  Trisha currently has the merchandise, 

please feel free to reach out if this is something you would like to know more 

about.  We have a bit of stock on hand, let us know if you need a new jumper, 

hoodie or shirt.    

• Editor – Lara has advised this will be her last year as editor.  Lara has been in 

this position for many years, and has done a great job.  The Editor’s laptop has 

been set up and has the template for the newsletter saved.  The Editor will be 

responsible for sending out the club magazine bi-monthly, gather articles and 

information for the newsletter, keep the distribution list up to date and ensure it 

is sent out on time.  The newsletter is also provided to the website administrator 

to be uploaded to the website.    

• President – The President role has been in Nigel’s hands for the past few years, 

he has done a great job promoting the club in the community and chairing the 

meetings.  He has been supported by Vice President Peter Watson, who stands in 

for Nigel while he is away.    

• Website Administrator – Wayne Adams has been in this role for well over 10 

years, and the club appreciates all he does to keep it updated.  With the 



development continuing of the new website, Wayne has taken the opportunity to 

stand down and let someone else take over the role.    

  

Glenn O’Grady – proposes that everyone attending a meeting can go into a draw to 

win 2 x $20 meal vouchers.  It will be like a Club credit card, valid for 3 years, but you 

need to be at the meeting to be able to win this prize.  Two separate people will be 

able to win this.  No cost for this, it is a member benefit.   

• Glenn proposes this be accepted by club members, the benefit combined with 

this and fuel voucher is a member benefit of $960 per year.  Seconded – Mick 

Carpenter.   

• Raffle tickets for bike - $2000 goes back to the general account.  The Sawtell 

RSL Club granted us $2000 toward the bike, we need to make a good donation of 

$2000 to each charity, this is proposed by Glenn O’Grady.  The two charities are 

Pete’s Place and Can Do Cancer Trust.  Pete’s Place is located at the Community 

Village, it provides food, laundering and showering services.  They would like to 

get new fridges and freezers.  They are supported by St Vincent De Paul, 

however, they are needing assistance from the Community and fund their 

services by fundraising.    

• Can Do Cancer Trust – They provide financial assistance to local families who 

are going through cancer treatment through vouchers for various things.  

Proposed by Glenn O’Grady – voted on by the club.   

• Joker Draw – does anyone want to run this or something similar.  Matt Camardi 

and Peter Herraman and Craig Melrose have volunteered to run the joker draw 

or a 50 Club/100 Club.    

  

Membership BBQ – This will be held at Bongil Bongil on Sunday 29th June 2025.  You 

are welcome to come along from 10.00am to 2.00pm, pay memberships, pick up your 

card and have a chat and catch up with other members.    

  

Member Spotlight – Nil    

Meeting Closed: 8:12  

   

Next Meeting:  Thursday 17 July 2025   

  

   

 

 

 

 

 
 



TAMWORTH & DISTRICTS ANTIQUE MOTOR CLUB INC.  

MOTORCYCLE RALLY 2025 - 18, 19, 20 JULY   

ENTRY FORM Closing date for entries: 08 JULY 2024   

Entrant Name: Partner / Guest Name:   

Address: Post Code:  Email:   
Licence No: Phone: Mobile No:   

Name of Club:   

Motorcycle Eligibility: Motorcycles 30 years or older, close to original condition with no alterations  other than 

period accessories and options, as per Historic Vehicle Registration eligibility.  

Make of Motorcycle 1: Year: Capacity:  Model: Registration No: Solo/Side Car:  Make of 

Motorcycle 2: Year: Capacity:  Model: Registration No: Solo/Side Car:   
 

Amount  Qty  Subtotal 

Entry Fee  $25.00  1  $25.00 

Saturday Night two course Presentation Dinner  $30.00  
 

$ 

Saturday Lunch Pre-order Menu  ————  ———  ——— 

Potato wedges w sour cream & chilli sauce  $9.90  
 

$ 

GF Chicken wrap w guacamole, tomato salsa, lettuce & chips  $15.90  
 

$ 

Chicken schnitzel burger w siracha aioli & chips  $19.90  
 

$ 

 GF Salt & pepper squid on salad greens  $23.90  
 

$ 

Raffle Tickets (each)  $1.00  
 

$ 

  
Total  $ 

Payment: *EFT to BSB: 932-000; Acc. No: 100119921; Acc. Name: TDAMC Rally; Ref: Your Name   Indicate - 

YES - here if paid by EFT.   
 *Cheques and Money Orders payable to: TDAMC Bike Rally  
   
Email Entries to: tamworth.damc@gmail.com Postal Entries to: BIKE RALLY SECRETARY   237 DUNOON 

ROAD   MOORE CREEK NSW 2340   

Rally Coordinators: ALLEN - Ph. 0418 805 221; BARRY - Ph. 0401 435 892; GREGG - Ph. 0411 610 446   

INDEMNITY   
In consideration and acceptance of my entry I agree:   
1. to be bound by all rules, regulations and directions of the Tamworth & Districts Antique Motor Club Inc.  organising 

committee;   
2. that I enter and participate in the rally at my own risk; and   
3. to indemnify and keep indemnified jointly and severally the Tamworth & Districts Antique Motor Club Inc., the   organising 

committee and sponsors from and against any and all liability for personal injury and or damage to   property whether arising out 

of or in connection with my entering and participating in the rally.  (Entry cannot be accepted unless indemnity is signed)   

 

ENTRANT SIGNATURE: DATE:  



 

TAMWORTH & DISTRICTS ANTIQUE MOTOR CLUB INC.   

MOTORCYCLE RALLY 2025 - 18, 19, 20 JULY   

SUPPLEMENTARY RALLY INFORMATION   

Rally HQ: Paradise Tourist Park, East St Tamworth (Park Rules - No dogs)   

Accommodation: For those wishing to stay at Rally HQ, it is recommended that you book 

your  accommodation early to secure a spot. Payment for accommodation will not be required by 

Paradise  Tourist Park at time of booking.   

Tea and Coffee:   

Free tea and coffee will be supplied by the TDAMC at Rally HQ during the course of the weekend.  Friday 18 

July:   

Rally Registration at Rally HQ Friday from 12:00pm;   

Short ride commencing 2:00pm, ride details will be provided at time of registration;   

BBQ sausage sizzle and raffle at Rally HQ commencing 5:00 PM. BBQ cost $3.00 per person, beer and  soft drink 

will be available on the night for a $4.00 and $2.00 donation each (respectively), and raffle  tickets will be available 

at $1.00 each.   
   
Saturday 19 July:   

BBQ breakfast commencing at 07:30 AM, at a cost of $3.00 per person;   

Options for a short and a long ride, commencing at 10:00 AM. Ride details will be provided at time 

of  registration;   

Lunch will be at the Walcha Road Hotel for both the short and long rides. Pre-ordered lunch menu  options and 

prices are detailed on the Rally entry form. Late entries cannot be guaranteed a pre-ordered  lunch, however meals 

will be available from the hotel’s standard menu and prices, which may require a  longer wait time.   

Two course dinner commencing at 06:00 PM with ‘alternate drop’ roast chicken or beef main followed by  a dessert, 

served at Rally HQ in the indoor recreation room. Catering for dinner will be provided by the  Tamworth Hospital 

Auxilliary volunteers. Dinner cannot be guaranteed for late entries. The main raffle  will be conducted during the 

evening, including all pre-purchased tickets.   

Sunday 20 July:   

BBQ breakfast commencing at 07:30 AM, at a cost of $3.00 per person;   

A short ride commencing 09:30 AM, ride details will be provided at time of registration;   

A complimentary farewell BBQ lunch will be available at Rally HQ for all who would like 

the  opportunity to have lunch and a final catchup before heading for home.   

TDAMC Donations to Charity:   

From the proceeds of the 2024 Rally, the TDAMC donated a total of $1000.00 to two local charities, they were: 

Friends of Nioka Palliative Care; and Liberty Food Care Tamworth. 
 



 



RALLY IN THE VALLEY  

You are invited to the First Lockyer Valley Area Rally,   

for motorcycles, 30 years or older,  

1st to 3rd August 2025, at The Laidley Showgrounds  

  

Contact the Laidley Show Ground on 0486 046 786 to book in for the rally. 
Powered and nonpowered sites $ 25.00  

Please let them know that you are part of the Lockyer Valley Area Rally and you 
will be in an area reserved for our attendees.  

  

General Rally Information  

Fuel:  The nearest fuel is at Freedom Fuels 32 Vaux Street Laidley.   

Extra bike (s) - You can bring as many as you like, but each one must be recorded on your entry form to qualify 

for our rally insurance. If the second (or 3rd) bike will be ridden by a rider other than yourself, a fully paid 

entry in the name of the rider(s) must be submitted.   

Rally Routes - There are 3 principal rides organized for the rally.   

Rally Programme, 1st to 3rd August 2025  

Friday 1st August    

Registrations: This will operate from around 9am till the start of the Friday ride, then again from 5pm to 7pm 

that evening.   

Friday Ride: Ride 1. (Approx. 90kms). The briefing will commence at 1:00pm. The ride will then leave from 

Laidley Showgrounds at 1:30pm. The ride goes up and around the valleys of Laidley with a stop at the Tenthill 

Hotel for a refreshing drink. We will then return to base via Gatton.  

Dinner: There will be a “Welcome BBQ” at Laidley Showgrounds Hall from 6.00pm to 7.00pm for all entrants.  

  

  

  



Saturday 2nd August  

Registrations: The desk will be open from 7.30am until 8.30am sharp.  

Breakfast: From 7.00am until 8.00am at the Hall.  

Saturday Ride:  There will be a few words of welcome and a briefing starting at 8.30am. The Saturday Ride 

will leave Laidley Showgrounds at 9am. Morning Tea will be provided at our stop and lunch will be at your 

own expense.  

Saturday dinner: The dinner will be at the Laidley Showgrounds Hall, and will commence at 6.00pm. If you 

have special dietary requirements, please advise when returning the Entry Form.   

Sunday 3rd August  

Breakfast: From 7.00am until 8.30am at the Hall.  

Sunday Ride:  The briefing will be at 9.15am for a 9.30am departure.   

Further information If you require further information on any aspect of the rally contact the Rally Coordinator, 

Ward Meldrum, Mobile 0411 831 877 or at wardmeldrum@bigpond.com .  

Conditions of entry: The motorcycle/s listed above must be 30 years or older, currently registered on full 

or historic vehicle registration or have an approved RMS permit, and be in safe working order. The rider must 

hold a current motorcycle rider’s licence. The entrant must ride in a safe manner and adhere to road traffic 

rules. The entrant must comply with directions of the marshals. We retain the right to refuse an entry.  

  

In the event of a breakdown: The back-up will not wait while you make roadside repairs. Once the back-

up vehicle reaches you, just have your bike transported to the next stop where you can attempt a repair if 

you wish. If you do decline to be transported, you will be on your own. You must be a registered entrant to 

the rally or a member of HMCCQ to use the back-up trailer with first preference to entrants.  

  

In the event of an accident:   
Stay together and wait for a marshal, then if unable to help, move on.  

  

  

For More Details:  
  

Ward Meldrum: 0411 831 877  

  

Mellissa Meldrum: 0407 026 491  

  

Graham CZ: 04 09 195 941    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



HMCCQ LOCKYER VALLEY AREA  

RALLY IN THE VALLEY 1st to 3rd August 2025  

ENTRY FORM  

Entries close 27th July.   

Each entrant MUST complete the entry form below in full and sign.  

Entrant’s Full 

Na 
me     

Pillion/Partner 

F 
ull Name     

Postal Address      

   State    Post Code    

Email         

Telephone    Your club    

1: Make    Model     Year    

Capacity    Solo   or    Outfit (circle)  Registration Plate No      

2: Make    Model     Year    

Capacity    Solo   or    Outfit (circle)  Registration Plate No      

  
Indemnity: I agree to be bound by the rules, regulations and directions of the HMCCQ Lockyer Valley Area and 

enter and participate in the rally at my own risk, and to indemnify and keep indemnified and severally the HMCCQ 

Lockyer Valley Area and the organizing committee and sponsors from and against any and all liability for personal 

injury and or damage to property, whether arising out of, or in conjunction with my entering and participating in this 

rally.  

  

Each entrant MUST complete the entry form above in full and sign it.  

Entrants signature: ___________________________               Date: __________  

Payments  

• Cheques to be made out to HMCCQ Lockyer Valley Area  

• Direct Deposit The account details are: BSB: 638-060   Account Number: 16755596        Make sure that you 
put your name and the word “Rally” in the Payee advice.   

       (i.e.: Jo Bloggs Rally)   

• Remember to post entry as above to Rally Secretary or send it via email.  

• Post to Rally Secretary, 295 Goos Road Gatton QLD 4343   OR   

• Email to The Secretary  lockyer@hmccq.org.au    

  



Grafton Vintage & Classic Rally 2025  

AUGUST 15th-17th GRAFTON 

SHOWGROUNDS   
(Entrance cnr Prince & Dobie Streets Grafton)  

  

       Friday 15th  

          There will be an afternoon shakedown loop ride of approximately 100 km commencing 

at 1.30pm and returning back to base in plenty of time to clean up for refreshments, a 

sociable meet and greet and late afternoon sausage sizzle [gold coin donation].   

  There will be a back up vehicle with trailer and the ride will be marshalled.                                   

Registration will be available both Friday afternoon & Saturday morning.  

    SATURDAY 16th                            

    Breakfast will be available at the Showground from 7am supplied by members 

of the club at $5 for a bacon & egg roll. Tea, coffee & biscuits will also be available at no cost 

for entrants.  Entrants choice judging will take place at the showgound before the ride, 

please ensure your entered machines are parked in the correct display area by 8.30 am  

        The Saturday ride will start at 9.30am and travel to Harwood for a site visit at the     

Harwood Sugar Mill from 11 am. Lunch will be catered by the Harwood Island Public School. 

Return to Grafton at your leisure, the ride will  be fully marshalled  and  support  vehicles for 

entrants will follow the ride route. Approximately 170kms return. There will be a bus 

following the ride, please note numbers on the entry form.  

    Saturday night  we are holding our presentation dinner  at the South Grafton 

ExServices Club located in Wharf St South Grafton commencing at 6.30pm  with the usual 

awards and tombola raffle.  

    SUNDAY 25th                                                                                                                                            

  Breakfast again from 7am supplied by the club as well as the usual tea and coffee.   

         The Sunday ride will leave at 9.30am for a scenic ride via Eatonsville to visit the           

Mountainview Hillclimb Circuit and meet with the North Coast Road Racers.   

This ride will also have a support trailer and marshalls. Approx 70kms round trip.  

   Camping is available at the Showgrounds, prepay on your entry form, cost is $20 per 

night per entrant for powered or non powered sites.  

   Please advise on the entry form if you want to reserve a seat on the bus  

   For any additional information please contact the following organizing members  

   Geoff Meller 0459523491 or  cvhemcc@gmail.com  

   Mark Smidt 0467833116           Jeff Ashenden  0266 424130  0427 424130  

     
 



 

 

 

GRAFTON VINTAGE & CLASSIC RALLY  

2025  

 FRIDAY 15th, SATURDAY 16th, SUNDAY 17th AUGUST ENTRY 

FORM  

Completed, signed entry forms and payment must be received by 

1st August 2025 to     confirm your attendance at the presentation dinner and to receive a rally badge  

Rider’s name…………………………………. Passenger ? …………………………………  

Email for contact— essential ………..………………………………………………...…….  

Address……………………………………………………………………………………………………   

…………………………………………………………….Phone…………………………………………  

Name of Club…………………………………………………………………..…………………  

M/cycle Make  (1)………………………Model………………….Year………                     Rego…………….  

Capacity…….. ….cc    Outfit?.................  

M/cycle Make (2)……………………….Model………………….Year………                          Rego…………..     

Capacity ……… .cc      Outfit?................  

Please specify any special dietary requirements  ………………………………………………………..  

ENTRY FEE                                                                                                                         $30.00     

Extra rally badge  (if available)       $7.00           No. required  ……       ………..  

Camping, powered site per night                      $20.00         No. of nights …….                  ………...  

Saturday lunch                    $15.00         No. required …….        

………..   

Saturday Dinner                                                 $30.00         No. required  …..   
    

…………  

Raffle tickets              $1.00           No. required  …...             ………...  

Seat on bus                 free            No. required ……..                  

…...0.00.                                                          TOTAL            $.........    

Direct deposit payment must be made to CVH&EMCC    BSB:  533-000  ACC:  225920  

Please use Rally & your surname as the reference Mark this box to confirm payment   

Return Entry form to CVH&EMCC P.O Box 25 Coutts Crossing NSW 2460 or cvhemcc@gmail.com   

Indemnity In consideration of acceptance of my entry and participation I hereby agree to the 

following:  

I will be bound by all rules, regulations and directions of the  CVH&EMCC inc.  

I understand that I enter and participate in the RALLY at my own risk.  

To indemnify and keep indemnified jointly and severally the CVH&EMCC Inc and any sponsors from 

and against  any and all liability for personal injury and/or damage to property whether arising out of 

or in connection with  my entering in and participating in the organised RALLY.  

  

Signed………………………………………………..        Date………………..  

Conditions of  Entry: The  CVH&EMCC reserves the right to refuse entry to any entrant .   

All ridden motorcycles must have current registration and be in a roadworthy condition.  

 Contact    Geoff Meller 0459 5323491     Mark Smidt 0467833116     Jeff Ashenden 0266424130  

 

 

 



 

 

 

The Vintage Motor Cycle Club of Australia (NSW) Inc. 

70th ANNUAL RALLY 
for pre-1948 motorcycles and sidecars 

Friday 31st of October – Saturday 8th of November, 2025 

Based at “The Hallows” 40 Lloyds Rd, Bathurst NSW  

0421 435 385 

When booking accommodation state you are with the VMCC 

Proposed Schedule 

Friday afternoon 31st of October.  Entrants arrive and settle into Accommodation. Afternoon get 
together and briefing at the Hallows 5.00 pm 

Saturday 1st of November – Hill End via Sofala 

Sunday 2nd of November – Oberon via Brewongal, Tarana, Hazelgrove 

Monday 3rd of November - Milthorpe via Ophir Rd 

Tuesday 4th of November – Blayney via Trunkey 

Wednesday 5th of November – Rydal via Tarana 

Thursday 6th of November - Rockley via Triangle Flat – Evening Rally Dinner 

Friday 7th of November – Sofala via Lime Kiln Rd 

Saturday 8th of November - Neville via Newbridge 

A back-up vehicle will be provided on all runs. All runs are veteran friendly with alternates routes for single speeders 

Enquires:        Antony Gullick  Mobile: 0415 284 620, Email: usgullicks@yahoo.com   Local logistics and local 

information Peter Robinson 0437 030 782 

 

 

mailto:usgullicks@yahoo.com


ENTRY FORM 

Vintage Motor Cycle Club of Australia (NSW) Inc.  

70th ANNUAL RALLY 
for pre-1948 motorcycles and sidecars 

Bathurst  Friday 31st of October to Saturday 8th of November 2025 

Entrant name:  ……………………….....................................      Club: …………………………. 

Address:  ………………………………………………………………………  Postcode: ………… 

Phone:     ………………………        Email: ……………………………………. 

Machine (1)  …………………………….                Year  ……….        Plate No.  ……… 

Machine (2)   ……………………………..              Year  ……….        Plate. No. ……… 

I will participate on the following days:      Friday         Saturday        Sunday  

 Monday   Tuesday  Wednesday  Thursday  Friday  Saturday 

Entry fee: $140.00.  This includes: welcome drinks, T-shirt, cap, rally machine badge, rally lapel badge, and back up 

vehicles each day.  

70th Anniversary dinner $50.00 per person (additional to entry fee)  

Number of total attendees to Anniversary dinner for this entry: 

Total $140.00 +  Extra shirts ($30 each). extra hats ($25 each) Total dinner attendees ($50 each)              Total 

Payable = $  

Your polo shirt size   Small  Medium  Large  X large  XX large  XXX large 

Preferred sizes for extra shirts:  

I am paying by:        Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT)  or     Cheque 

Entries close Thursday May 1st   

Please return this form (following or enclosing payment in favour of VMCC of Aust (NSW) Inc.) to: 

Secretary VMCC 

8 Valley Road 

Padstow Heights, NSW  2211      

Online payment (EFT): 

Bank: NAB.     Account Name: VMCC Australia 

BSB: 082 128        Account Number: 509175487 

Please make sure you include your name in the reference field so we know where the payment is 

coming from!! 

DECLARATION   The motorcycles / sidecars I am operating in this event is either on full road registration, or 

Historic Plates (HVS). I undertake not to hold the Vintage Motorcycle Club of Australia (NSW) Inc, it’s Committee 

or representatives or volunteers responsible for any damage to or theft of vehicles or possessions, or any injury 

sustained during the course of participating in this event and associated activities. 

 

Entrant’s signature: …………………………………………            Date: ……… 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Sponsors 
Remember our sponsors support us and 
provide welcome donations which make our 
Club Rally a success,  so let us support them!  
When using their services let them know you 
are a member, and you may even get a 
discount?  
Don’t forget to mention how much we 
appreciate their sponsorship. 
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HOME BASE  Coffs Harbour NSW 2450 

 
 

  

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

https://www.clarkrubber.com.au/


  

173 Orlando St, Coffs Harbour. 
Ph. 6652-4022 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
58 Grafton St Coffs Harbour. Ph. 5634-4857 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

https://www.google.com/search?q=eastland+trade+phone&ludocid=666010677049248720&sa=X&ved=2ahUKEwj7up-l3efiAhWHwI8KHQXxBi8Q6BMwE3oECBYQAg
https://www.google.com/search?ei=KesCXb6BA4_iz7sP6Mev0AE&q=cda+eastland+coffs+harbour&oq=CDA++coffs+harbour&gs_l=psy-ab.1.1.0j0i7i30.2491.3777..5630...0.0..0.165.625.0j4......0....1..gws-wiz.NGRwDT8ncf0

